
MOSSYROCK CITY COUNCIL MEETING

October 8th, 2020
I     Call to Order 

The council meeting was called to order at approximately 6:05 p.m. by Mayor Randall Sasser.
Mr. Sasser commented and apologized for having to conduct the meeting over the phone. He had to have a COVID test done for a procedure he is having on Monday. He does not have COVID, it is just precautionary.

Since he is not here physically so he can see who is voting, he will call for an answer to the votes taken.

II   Roll Call – 6:07
Present were Mayor Randall Sasser via phone, Treasurer Angeleetta Hartmann, Council Members: Bea Minnear, Jeff Bellino and Shannon Mcarron. Excused: City Attorney and City Engineer and Mrs. Quinlan.
Mr. Sasser said we have a quorum.

III   Setting of Agenda 6:09
Mrs. Shannon motioned to set the agenda as given, Mrs. Minnear seconded. Question called and passed.

IV   Treasurer’s Report 6:10
Mrs. Hartmann reported that our current cash ending balance for the end of September 2020 was $1,146,081.22. Our revenues are at 58.95% of budget and we received $92,229.41 into receivables and our expenses are at 73.63% of budget and our expenses were $44,823.81. $25,000 of that was from the COVID 19 grant money that was disbursed out. And we have received more from the state, more than what we have received before and more than was expected. Not sure if this is going to last but was good to come in this month.
With the Energy Efficiency Grant, we are still completing the final report for the project so they can release the funds. She spoke with Dever today to find out what exactly she needed. She is still waiting on ATS to get the final numbers on their work hours and then she can get everything over to them. The only thing that will be held back by the state will be the funds for the three years of monitoring for the energy efficiency information that they require.

As of now we have not used any of our emergency funds and since most of our big summer projects are done, she does not foresee us having to use them unless we take a real big hit from the state funds. Still dropping but we are doing ok.

Our funds are on the upswing and that is ok.

Mr. Sasser just wanted to let everyone know that the reason why we are on the upswing is based upon two things, one, we have our utility tax that was enacted that had not been done for many, many years, in fact, to his knowledge it never was done in the City of Mossyrock till we enacted that. Those funds go right into the General Fund. And then the other things was that we reallocated some of Mrs. Hartmann's time to different areas of the budget. That helped shore up the 001 account. That was good. Mr. Sasser asked where was the biggest drop or increase we had from the state this time or the uptick. Mrs. Hartmann said sales tax and the MVFT or Motor Vehicle Fuel Tax, we received some of that. Local Criminal Justice and Liquor Board Profits, along with City Assistance. City Assistance was over $8,000. It ended up being about $22,000 plus a little bit more.
Mrs. Hartmann said that Chief Morningstar had just joined them.

Mr. Sasser asked for any comments on the report. None.

V   Staff and Committee Reports 6:14
A.   Law Enforcement – Police Advisory Committee (Chief Morningstar)
Chief Morningstar reported that it has been busy for them the last couple of months but especially this last thirty days. They are continuing their present course and will be shifting to Morton to do the same as they are doing here in Mossyrock. They are doing everything they can for extra patrols, because of that. He was out from midnight till five am on patrol, and Monday night he was out for a few extra hours as well here and Morton. Still trying to get the SRO grant.
Mr. Sasser said he had two things to say, the first thing is that a couple of weeks ago, the big support for him in Morton and he was there with about 300 other people. The other thing, he was out of town yesterday, and when he returned this evening he had heard there was an accident here in Mossyrock. He asked Chief if he could expel a little bit about what that accident was, did he come over to it or was it one of his people. He said Officer Williams came out for that. He did not have a lot of details. He was dealing with a death investigation so he had to call Officer Williams out because he could not leave the scene of the death investigation. So, Mr. Sasser asked if the officer was even on duty at that time and Chief said no. Mr. Sasser commented that he had to be called in then and the Chief confirmed.

Mr. Sasser asked what time the accident was, and Mrs. Hartmann commented that it was about 4:30 and Mr. Sasser asked about how many officers are on duty at that time. Chief said just himself, one officer.

Mr. Sasser asked if there was anything else, Mr. Rose asked Chief if the school board had approved the partnership. Chief said two have and he is waiting on the other two. They hope it is just a matter of time. Things are different now with COVID and budgets are getting tighter. Discussion continued.
Mr. Sasser then asked Chief how many paid officers they have on staff. Chief said three full time and six reserves. One of the reserves is pending academy and the other is finishing up FTO program. Mr. Sasser asked if the reserves get paid and Chief said they do. They get paid for prescheduled shifts and the rest is volunteer hours.

B.  Public Works (Mr. Sasser) 
We are still down one person; we have not filled that position fully yet. Still only two in public works at this time. We have been able to maintain what is going on with just two. It is a little tight, but we are keeping everything going.
Water:  

Wastewater:  

Streets: With the streets, we are watching the monies that we are spending and reduce costs as much as we can without affecting services. So, some potholes may not get fixed as quickly as possible, but we will try to get to the major ones.
C.    Park Department - Randall Sasser
We did not receive our RCO grant, we lost it. There were 80 applicants that were applying for funds and we did not receive it. There will be another round of grants in two years and we are getting feedback from the agency to identify which areas we need to improve on our grant writing for next time and hopefully we will be able to get grant money next time. It was disappointing. He is hoping to continue working with the VFW, Garden Club and American Legion and hopes that they can put some kind of campaign together to at least get a new flagpole and lighting. Mr. Bellino asked if we ever got a quote on that and Mrs. Hartmann said yes. She said about $5,000 and that does not include the concrete to set the pole in. Mr. Sasser said it could be about $7,000 with the flagpole and electrical, probably closer to $17,000 once we get power over to the area.

D.    Planning Commission –   
Mr. Sasser said we do not have enough people on the planning commission to be able to work on anything so anything that is brought to the city will be brought to the council itself to make recommendations. We definitely need people on the planning commission.
Mr. Sasser said there are some projects coming up and hopefully those will be approved, and sales will go through on certain pieces of property that will benefit the city greatly. The projects over on Godfrey are moving forward and the houses are coming right along looking really good. As we get those projects completed and our engineer approves everything, he feels it will make that end of the town more beneficial for the city. Nothing else is going on.
VI   Consent Agenda    6:24
A.   Minutes of September 10th meeting and Voucher approval:

Vouchers for September 2020 verified by Mrs. Minnear and Mr. Bellino
Mrs. Mcarron motioned to approve the Consent Agenda and the meeting minutes and the vouchers, Mr. Bellino seconded. Question called and passed.
VII Public Comment on Agenda Items 6:25
None
VIII   Old Business 6:25
No business.

IX     New Business - 6:27
A.
Challenge to come up with a new City Logo  
Mr. Sasser would like to put out a challenge to our citizens of Mossyrock, the artists and people who have vision, to come up with a new city logo. Something that would portray the city on a logo, on anything that would talk about Mossyrock. Letterheads, brochures, vehicle signs that would have the City of Mossyrock on it. Something that talks about what we have. He wants the citizens to submit a drawing or thoughts for what our city logo should be. Mr. Rose made a fuzzy pebble rock. He thinks this is what the city should have, something more than a name. Mr. Bellino said that maybe we could get the school involved as well.
B.
Amendments to Water/Sewer Ordinance 468-4 regarding monthly billing

Mr. Sasser commented that a year to a year and a half ago when we decided to look at going to radio reads and making everything into gallons, the intent there was to be more accurate with what our meters read and then too to reduce the cost to doing the meter reads every other month which requires up to four people, eight hours a day, four days a week. And so, that was the other cost savings. So, by doing that, now we can do the meter reads in a couple of hours by one person. In fact, myself, Mrs. Hartmann, Ms. Hannon, or anyone of the council members can get in the golf cart and drive around town and do it. It is very efficient. So, by doing that, the next step was to go ahead and do the billing once a month. It does two things, one it identifies if there are any leaks for people and the other item is that it gives them a better accounting of being able to pay their bill every month instead of finding out they had a high water bill every other month. This here will level it out for them. So, by doing this we have to change our ordinance 468-3 to 468-4. Mr. Sasser said the members should have a highlighted copy of page 4 of 11. It states that on January 1, 2021, meters will be read on a monthly basis to maintain accurate records of consumption and the billing statement will reflect actual usage. And the allotted amount per month will be 2,250 gallons. So, this is the change that will be made.
Mrs. Mcarron asked what the previous amount was. Mrs. Hartmann said that the previous readings were in cubic feet and it was 300 cubic feet per month, the equivalent of the 2,250 gallons now.

Mr. Sasser asked if there was any more discussion on it. Mrs. Mcarron said we should do it.

Mr. Bellino thought it was a good idea as well. Mrs. Hartmann explained the change from 468-3 to 468-4 for Mrs. Minnear and Mrs. Mcarron motioned to approve the revision to Ordinance 468-4. Mr. Bellino seconded. Mrs. Mcarron asked if she could get a copy of the ordinance, Mrs. Hartmann will take care of it. Mr. Sasser asked if there was any more discussion, question called and passed. 
C.
Resolution 2020-9    Regarding Interlocal Agreement with the Sheriff's Dept.






For Prisoner Care

Mr. Sasser said that this resolution is talking about our interlocal agreement with the Sheriff's office for our prisoner care. In the past, we had to guess or use the existing or previous years number of beds and paid that amount in advance. And what would happen is that if we did not use all those, we lost it. We could not get a refund on it. Or if we went over, we had to pay. In this case, we are not going to have to pay anything till the actual time that somebody is placed into the jail. Which could be a possible savings to the city. Mr. Sasser asked Mrs. Hartmann what we paid last year for our share of time. She said about $3,328. Previous year was over $4,000, whether we used it or not. So, by doing this, I believe with this and he then asked the Chief if he sees a reduction in people being arrested at this time. Chief Morningstar said they are seeing less time in facilities and there is no real predicting things at this time. 
Mr. Rose asked if things were being referred. Chief commented that there were times where here in Mossyrock and Morton where there were people they could not book because of COVID so they would just refer the charges. Still all in all the first months were less prevalent but they are now seeing a shift. Discussion followed.

Mrs. Mcarron made a motion to accept Resolution 2020-9, Mrs. Minnear seconded, question called, and motion passed.

D.
Resolution 2020-10    Regarding COVID 19 Grant Funds

Mr. Sasser said that this is regarding the additional $9,650 for the COVID grant funds. This is just saying how we are going to disburse it and so we have to have approval of the council on this. Mr. Bellino asked if we are doing this round by application also? Mr. Sasser said we are going to do an application first to those businesses that did not apply the first time. And the intent is that he will hand deliver those applications to those businesses and find out why they did not apply last time. He knows a couple of them did not apply last time because they did not understand the applications. We will help them fill out the proper paperwork. And bases on those businesses, he believes there were ten, Mrs. Hartmann corrected and said it was nine, and he commented that they did not apply last time. If all nine apply, they would get approximately $1,000. However, many apply, the money would be divided equally. Just like we did with the first round. Mr. Bellino asked if it is our intent not to involve the businesses that applied in the first round, Mr. Sasser said that is correct at this time. He said that out of the nine, if the businesses we go to and they all say no, then we would go ahead and open it back up to the other businesses. This is a grant we will have to have completed by the end of November. Mrs. Minnear asked if it is tax free to the businesses and Mrs. Hartmann said she was not sure. That is entirely up to them and they will have to contact they tax people. Discussion followed.

Mrs. Mcarron motioned to accept Resolution 2020-10 and Mr. Bellino seconded. Question called and passed.

E.
Letters for billing adjustments    
Mr. Sasser said we have two customers in town, and one sent a letter to the city council, it is from Glen and Wiston Aldrich. The mayor asked Mrs. Hartmann to read the letter. The mayor asked Mrs. Hartmann to read the next letter, which was not even a letter, this was from the Kraft's.
First Mr. Sasser wanted to address what is in our sewer and water ordinance, we have the ability to adjust certain billings. What we have done in the past is that if someone has a water leak and they are within the city limits, we do not charge the overage to the sewer side, it is deducted from the bill but the water side we do not give any reduction on the water side. So, if we look at the Aldrich bill, it is strictly water on their side. So, in his case, he believes we have to follow the ordinance and not give a break on the water side of it. On the other case, where the people had an overage, that one there we can go ahead and reduce the sewer side of it back to the regular but the water side we have to stay and have them pay the overage on the water side. That is his recommendation and that is what we have always done and as long as he has been mayor. We can not deviate from that. This has also brought to light that we need to have an ordinance that talks about overages on water bills and how to deal with them. Mrs. Hartmann has started working on putting together an ordinance for us and hopefully that will be ready for the next council meeting. Currently we have to follow what the city has done in the past, so we do not deviate from that.
Mrs. Mcarron commented that she feels neither one should get a break. She felt that it was their decision to get new turf. She said she has a garden within city limits, and she chooses to water it and pays the bill. Mr. Sasser asked Mrs. Hartmann if the second person said that they were watering because they had a new lawn, was that correct. Mrs. Hartmann said yes. Mr. Sasser said he thought they had a leak, Mrs. Hartmann said that was the Aldrich's. So, Mr. Sasser then said he agreed with Mrs. Mcarron. Discussion followed. Mrs. Minnear asked for clarification and it was explained to her again what was being asked for and what was allowed by the ordinance.
Then a consensus was taken among the council members, Mr. Bellino, Mrs. Mcarron and Mrs. Minnear all said no that the customers, neither one should get a break on their bill. 

X.
Public Comment on other Items - 6:51
Mr. Ralph Hernandez had just walked in looking for the council meeting and Mr. Sasser welcomed him to the meeting. Mr. Hernandez said he had a complaint. Introductions were made.
Mr. Hernandez said he has complained about this before and Mr. Bellino knows about the issue. On one side of his house that is adjacent to the new healthcare clinic is a hedge that he has been having issues with. He has talked numerous times with the owner about the hedge not being taken care of properly and it has encroached onto his property and even eroded a fence he had there at one point. He wanted to know what the city could do about this. It is not on his property or he would burn it. He has been maintaining his part even though it is not his to take care.
Mrs. Hartmann asked if the medical clinic is leasing it from the lady who owns it and Mr. Hernandez said yes. Mr. Sasser asked if Mr. Hernandez has spoken with the doctor at the clinic and Mr. Hernandez said no. Mr. Sasser suggested that Mr. Hernandez go to the business and talk to them every day about the issue and hopefully sooner than later they will get tired of him complaining and do something about it. Discussion followed.
We will review the nuisance ordinance, but Mr. Sasser believes it is a civil matter. He will review it next week. Mrs. Hartmann will let Mr. Hernandez know within a week.
Mr. Sasser said that tonight we did have our second budget meeting and we have our next budget workshop which will be our last one and will be approved at council on November 12th at 5:30 pm.

XI.
Adjournment - 6:56 pm

Mr. Bellino motioned to adjourn the meeting; Mrs. Mcarron seconded. Question called; 
motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Angeleetta Hartmann
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